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MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear Colleagues,

The long days and hot nights of a southern summer are quickly drifting by. In many ways
I feel that this quiet season is just a calm before a storm -- the storm of activities that will begin
with September. CAMWS and its business will soon come to the forefront of my calendar, but
for the past few months it has been but a series of pleasant thoughts. Your president stands
ready to act!

Earlier in the summer I was able to fill the places that had come available on the various
CAMWS committees. It is a pleasure to report that every single person I called immediately
agreed to serve, accepting at once the responsibilities that a post on a CAMWS committee
entails. Thank you, one and all. And although I have written to those who are stepping down
from committee assignments, I want to thank each and every one of you, again, for your past
who are continuing in their committee assignments and assure you that your input will be sought.
CAMWS functions so well because its members believe in it, its work and its missions.

Already abstracts are beginning to come in for our spring meeting Iowa City. Several people
have called about panels possibilities. I have confirmed the topic for the presidential panel and
have almost confirmed its speakers, while my own talk is beginning to emerge from a field of
dreams....

And during these languid days and nights, I hope all of you are thinking about topics to be
offered for our next meeting and making your plans to attend. I look forward to seeing you in
Iowa City in 1993. Happy Summer!

Karelisa Hartigan
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CAMWS FUNDING SOURCES

Manson A. Stewart Educational Assistance Scholarships are available to provide assistance to
aid those who are seeking to become certified Latin teachers. Several awards are granted each year for
assistance with tuition for certification purposes for Latin teachers. The committee also distributes awards
designed to enable attendance at CAMWS meetings to provide for staying current in the profession. The
application deadline is March 15 for funding desired during the summer or fall and November 15 for
funding desired during the spring semester. The application deadline is October 15 for those desiring
funds to facilitate attendance at the meeting of CAMWS’ Southern Section (see the invitation below) and
February 1 for those who wish to attend the annual meeting of CAMWS itself. For applications and
further information, write to Marty Abbott at the address below. Just another excellent example of how
CAMWS tries to help its members. Do you know someone it could help?

Awards for Summer Study Abroad The Awards Subcommittee of CAMWS announces
competition for (1) the $2,500 Mary A. Grant Award to the 1993 Summer Session of the American
Academy of Rome; (2) the $2,500 Semple Award to the 1993 Summer Session of The American School
of Classical Studies at Athens; (3) a $1,500 award for summer study in either Greece or Italy. This third
award may be used for the summer session of the American Academy or the American School or any other
study program in Greece or Italy. Any elementary or secondary school teacher or graduate students in
the CAMWS area and who is a member of CAMWS is eligible to apply for one of these awards for study
abroad in the summer of 1993. The forms for this year’s competition will be available beginning
September 15. For application forms please write Kathryn Thomas at the address located on the last page
of this newsletter. Requests for forms must be received by January 15, 1993 and completed applications
are due February 2, 1993. Each year we send some of our many deserving and highly qualified members
overseas. Why shouldn’t it be you? For more information, write to Kathryn Thomas, chair of the
committee.

CAMWS College Awards. Finally, for your students, remember that up to 7 awards will be
made to any junior or senior in his/her final year of high-school Latin during 1992-3 and whose teacher
is a current CAMWS member can compete. The award consists of a scholarship of $500 and membership
in CAMWS for the 1993-1994 college year. Recipients agree to continue to work in Greek or Latin for
at least one year at the college or university of their choice. The recipients are selected on the basis of
performance in a competitive examination to be set and graded by the CAMWS college Awards
Committee. The examination will be comprised of unseen passages of Latin prose and poetry and will be
administered during early February by proctors at individual participating schools. An entry form appears
on the opposite page. Merely fill it out and return it with an entry fee of $2.00 per student intending to
take the exam (checks made out to CAMWS) and mail it to Rob Ulery, whose address is opposite. All
checks and forms are due by December 15, 1992 along with the application form on the opposite page.
Best of luck! We have some excellent students and programs in the CAMWS area. Let them shine!




CLASSICAL ASSOCIATION
OF THE MIDDLE WEST AND SOUTH
COLLEGE AWARDS

Application Form Deadline: December 15, 1992

There will be up to 7 $500 awards and memberships in CAMWS for the 1993-1994
college year.

Any junior or senior taking his/her final year of high-school Latin in 1992-1993
school year from a secondary school in the 31 states and 3 provinces of CAMWS,
whose teacher is a member of CAMWS (membership information can be found on the
inside back cover of CJ), and who will continue to work in Greek or Latin for at least
one year at any college or university, is eligible to compete for the awards.

There will be one examination consisting of a passage of Latin prose and of poetry,
both for sight translation. The examination is intended primarily for students who
have had three or fours years of Latin, "but superior second-year Latin students may
also enter the competition.

The examination must be administered by a school official other than the Latin
teacher during the week of February 1-5, 1993.

Administrator’s name Title

School

School Address

School Telephone ( )

Latin Teacher

Signature

Member of CAMWS? [0 Yes [ No

Number of examinations needed ___. Please enclose with this form a check, made payable to
CAMWS, for $2.00 each examination requested. This fee is intended to underwrite the costs
of the examination and is non-refundable.

Please return this form and your check by December 15, 1992 to:

Dr. Robert Ulery

Department of Classics

Wake Forest University

Box 7343

Winston-Salem, NC 27109-7343
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OTHER PEOPLE’S MONEY

There are many fine sources for funding for a wide variety of worthwhile activities, and
each year many CAMWS members win many awards and grants. Consider the following.

® The Stanford Humanities Center will offer up to
six external fellowships for 1993-94 in the following
categories: (1) senior fellowships for well-established
scholars (2) junior fellowships for scholars who at the
time of application are at least three years beyond
receipt of the Ph.D. and normally no more than ten.
For 1992-93, junior fellows were offered stipends of up
to $20,000 and senior fellows stipends of up to
$30,000. The deadline for application is November 16,
1992. Application materials and further information
may be obtained by writing to the Fellowship Program,
Stanford Humanities Center, Mariposa House, Stanford
University, Stanford, CA 94305-8630.

e The National Humanities Center offers 35-40
residential fellowships for advanced study in history,
philosophy, languages and literature, classics, religion,
history of the arts, and other fields in the liberal arts.
The Center awards fellowships to senior scholars of
recognized accomplishment and to promising young
scholars. Fellowship stipends are individually deter-
mined in accordance with the needs of each Fellow and
the Center’s ability to meet them. Application deadline
_for the academic year 1993-94 is October 15, 1992.
For application material write to: Fellowship Program,
National Humanities Center, P.O. Box 12256, Research
Triangle Park, NY 27709-2256.

o The National Endowment for the Humanities Sum-
mer Fellowships for Foreign Language Teachers K-12,
offer stipends of $3,750 for six weeks study abroad.
You must have three years full-time paid teaching prior
to the fellowship summer with at least one-half of the
schedule teaching foreign languages, must be employed
by a U.S. school or U.S. school abroad, must demon-
strate an intention to teach foreign languages at least
five more years, and must agree not to accept another
full-support grant during the fellowship period. The
application deadline for summer of 1993 is October 31,
1992,

Request an application form and full information from:
NEH Fellowship Program for FL Teachers K-12,
Connecticut College, 270 Mohegan Avenue, New
London CT 06320-4196, (203) 439-2282. Last year
several Latin teachers, some from the CAMWS area,
won awards.

® The NEH also announces its Summer Stipends,

- which provide support for faculty members in universi-

ties and two-year and four-year colleges, and for other
persons working in the humanities, so that they can
devote two consecutive months of full-time study and
research to their projects. An applicant’s project may
be one that can be completed during the stipend period,
or it may be part of a long-range endeavor. Each
institution of higher education may nominate three of its
faculty for the Summer Stipends competition. Scholars
not affiliated with educational institutions may apply
directly to the program. Contact: Thomas O’Brien
(202/786-0466)

® The Fulbright Teacher Exchange Program an-
nounces its annual call for applications from U.S.
university and college faculty, secondary and elementa-
ry school educators interested in teaching abroad during
the 1993-94 academic year. Applications must be
received by October 15, 1992. For information and
application packets write to: the Fulbright Teacher Ex-
change Program, 600 Maryland Avenue S.W., Room
142, Washington, D.C. 20024; or by calling 1-800-726-
0479.

® Mellon Postdoctoral fellowships at Stanford are also
announced. Applications are currently available and
completed applications are due no later than November
18. Write to Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowships, The
Dean’s Office, Humanities and Sciences, Building 310,
Stanford University, Stanford, CA 94305-2070.

STUDENT SCHOLARSHIPS AND AWARDS

Graduating seniors at high schools across the nation, who are interested in pursuing majors in Classics
(Greek and Latin) or in Latin and Classical Humanities at The Catholic University of America, are invited to
compete for undergraduate scholarships and grants available to incoming freshmen, including the Martin Rawson
Patrick McGuire Scholarships, which are awarded only to CUA freshmen seeking to become majors in the
Department of Greek and Latin. Currently, a full scholarship may remit more than $46,000 in tuition expenses.
Latin teachers with students eligible to compete for McGuire Scholarships are asked to contact the Department of
Greek and Latin at CUA (202/319-5216) no later than October 4, 1991.
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MEETINGS

October 23-24, 1992. Fall meeting of the Classical Association of the Atlantic States, jointly with the Classical
Association of the Empire State, at Poughkeepsie, NY. John C. Traupman, 201 Tower Lane, Narberth, PA

19072, (215/664-5487).

June 3-6, 1993. The annual meeting of The International Society for the Comparative Study of Civilizations
will be at the University of Scranton, PA Papers in four broad areas are requested: (1) Considering
Civilizations Past, Present and Future (2) Strategies for Teaching About Civilizations (3) Ways to View
Civilizations (4) Special Problems and Processes in Civilization Studies. Interested individuals should submit
a 150-200 word resume of the proposed paper by October 15, 1992 to: Prof. Raymond Lewis, Program Chair,
Eastern Kentucky University, College of Social and Behavioral Sciences, Department of Social Science, Keith
323, Richmond, KY 40475-3119 (606/622-1365).

CAMWS SOUTHERN STYLE

The seventy-second anniversary meeting of the SOUTHERN SECTION OF THE CLASSICAL
ASSOCIATION OF THE MIDDLE WEST AND SOUTH will be held at the Jefferson Hotel in
Richmond, Virginia, at the invitation of Randolph-Macon College, The College of William and Mary, The
University of Richmond, and Hampden-Sydney College, October 29-31, 1992. On the program are papers
on Greek and Latin literature and antiquities, the classical tradition, and the teaching of Latin; the
presidential address will be given by William H. Race. An afternoon at the Virginia Museum will feature
papers on ancient art and Roman comedy, and a panel on Theater in South Italy; panels have also been
arranged in Etruscan Cities, Changing Perspectives on the Early Roman Empire, and Neo-Classical
Architecture in Richmond and Virginia. The Classical Association of Virginia will hold a luncheon meeting
October 31, with Kenneth Reckford as guest speaker. CAMWS members outside the Southern Section may
obtain further information from the Secretary-Treasurer, Robert Ulery, Wake Forest University, Box 7343
Reynolda Station, Winston-Salem, NC 27109-7343 or E-MAIL: ULERY@WFUNET.WFU.EDU.

FUTURE CAMWS CONVENTIONS

Arrange your calendars now so that you can be sure to join with us at these
CAMWS annual meetings.

1993 Apr 14-17  Jowa City, IA University of Iowa
1994  Apr 6-9 Atlanta, GA Emory University
1995 Apr 19-22  Omaha, NE Creighton University
1996 Apr 10-13  Nashville, TN Vanderbilt University
1997 Apr 2-5 Indianapolis, IN Butler University

Universities interested in sponsoring an annual meeting of CAMWS should contact
Prof. John F. Hall, CAMWS Secretary-Treasurer.
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THE COMMITTEE FOR THE PROMOTION OF LATIN

Chairman Jeff Buller was fulsome in his praise of the members of CPL at the annual convention. He is proud

to announce the winners of the following awards:

NP~

Largest State Membership Increase of 1991-92: Cathy P. Daugherty of Virginia

Largest Percentage Increase in Membership during 1991-92: Jon Solomon of Arizona

Most Outstanding Membership Campaign of 1991-92: John Breuker, Jr. of Ohio

Best State Classical Newsletter of 1991-92: Daniel B. Levine of Arkansas

Most Important Contribution to the Promotion of Latin in 1991-92: Berie Barcio of Indiana
Outstanding Regional Representative of 1991-92: Oliver Phillips

Outstanding State Vice-President 1992: John Breuker, Jr. Of Ohio

These and all the hard-working representatives of CAMWS are waiting to hear from you. Are you aware
of what CPL can do for your Latin program? Contact your state vice-president today. You can get the

address by contacting John F. Hall.

TRAVEL OPPORTUNITIES

Vita Antiqua, a residential study semester will be
available in second semester only, i.e., from February
1 until June 11, 1993. As well as following classes
in Latin, Roman topography, and classical studies,
students will make special trips (at least four) to such
places as Pompeii, Herculaneum, Hadrian’s Villa
(Tivoli), Ostia Antica, and Tarquinia. In addition,
students will take part in the School’s regular trip
program (e.g. Venice, Palermo, Florence, Orvieto,
Siena or Trieste.) Students will be able to follow a
regular American high school program (including
most Advanced Placement programs). Enquiries and
applications should be made to: The Registrar, St.
Stephen’s School, Via Aventina 3, 00153 Rome,
Italy.

The Fourth Cambridge Latin Teachers’ Tour
will study Pompeii, Italy, July 5-22 1993. Sally
Davis, (a CAMWS stalwart) is the lecturer with the
assistance of Umberto Papalardi, Director of Erco-
laneo Archaeological Area. Ed Phinney, of the
University of Massachusetts at Amherst will serve as
director. The tour features a complete tour of

Pompeii, with emphasis on those features of the city
ofinterest to teachers and with supplemental tours to
Cumae, Naples, Amalfi, and Ravello. For further
information and an application form, write to Profes-
sor Ed Phinney, Department of Classics, University
of Massachusetts at Amherst, Amherst, MA 01003;
or call 413-545-2024 (office) during business hours,
or 413-549-1230 (home), evenings or weekends.

The American School of Classical Studies in
Athens is inviting applications for two six-week
summer sessions in the summer of 1993. The pro-
gram is open to high school and college teachers, and
graduate and upper-level undergraduate students. The
programs will run from June 14 to July 28, 1993 and
June 21 to August 4, 1993. The directors will be
Professor Murray C. McClellan and Professor George
W. M. Harrison III. Application kits will be available
after September 1, 1992 from Department J-93,
Summer Sessions, American School of Classical
Studies, 41 East 72nd Street, New York, New York,
10021. Completed application, must be postmarked
no later than February 1, 1993.

CAAS LATIN TEACHER PLACEMENT SERVICE

On September 1, 1992, the Latin Teacher Placement Service of the Classical Association of the Atlantic States,
which had been located at St. Joseph’s University under the direction of Dr. John C. Traupman for the past eight
years, will begin operations under the direction of Dr. R. Leon Fitts, Department of Classical Studies, Dickinson

College, Carlisle, PA 17013. (717) 245-1380.
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CAMWS OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES 1992 - 1993

Elected Officers

Karelisa Hartigan, President

Roy Lindahl, President-Elect

Kathy Elifrits, First Vice-President

John F. Hall, Secretary-Treasurer

Joy King, Immediate Past President

John F. Miller, Editor, Classical Journal
Executive Committee (in addition to elected officers)

Edward Best, Jr. (Finance)
Ward Briggs (Steering)
Jeffrey Buller CPL
Christopher Craig 1996
Ed Gaffney 1995
Walter Moskalew 1994
Kathryn Thomas 1993
Committee for the Promotion of Latin
Jeffrey Buller (Chair) 1994
Cathy Daugherty 1995
Kathy Elifrits 1993
Roger Macfarlane 1995
Judith Sebesta 1994
Albert Steiner 1994
Finance Committee
Edward Best, Jr. (Chair) 1993
David Armstrong 1994
John F. Hall ex officio
David Tandy 1995
Good Teacher Committee
Michelle P. Wilhelm (Chair) 1993
Sherry Martin 1993
Thomas Sienkewicz 1995
Jon Solomon 1995
Henry Strater 1994
Committee on Merit
Herbert Benario (Chair) 1994
Naidyne Bridwell 1993
Norma Goldman 1995
Jane Hall 1994
Roy Lindahl 1994
Marcia Stille 1995
Resolutions Committee
Jon Solomon (Chair) 1994
Thomas Falkner 1995
John Makowski 1993

Appointed Officers

Herbert Benario, Historian

Kenneth Kitchell, Newsletter Editor
Nominations Committee

Joy King (Chair) 1997
Janice Benario 1994
Michael Gagarin 1995
Kenneth Kitchell 1996
James May 1993
Ted Tarkow 1994
C. Wayne Tucker 1993
Program Committee
Karelisa Hartigan (Chair) 1993
Ingrid Edlund-Berry 1993
Jane Phillips 1995
Salkle MacEwen 1994
Kenneth Reckford 1993
Harry Rutledge 1994
Steering Committee on Awards and Scholarships
Ward Briggs (Chair) 1993
Martha Abbott (Advisor) 1994
Catherine Freis 1994
Elise Garrison 1995

John F. Hall, ex officio
Karelisa Hartigan, ex officio

David Sigsbee 1995
Kathryn Thomas (Advisor) 1994
Rob Ulery (Advisor) 1994
Subcommiittee on Awards
Kathryn Thomas (Chair) 1994
Francis Dunn 1995
Lora Holland 1993
Philip Holt 1994
Carter Phillips 1994
Subcommittee on College Awards
Rob Ulery (Chair) 1994
Joan Carr 1993
Steven Fineberg 1995
David Kubiak 1993
Eddie R. Lowry, Jr. 1993
Amy Smalldon 1995
Subcommittee on Education and Training Awards
Martha Abbott (Chair) 1994
Marianthe Colakis 1995
Michael J. Harstad 1993
James Ruebel 1994

COMMITTEE FOR THE PROMOTION OF LATIN

CPL Chair:

Region I Representatitve:
Region II Representatitve:
Region III Representatitve:
Region IV Representatitve:
Region V Representatitve:

Jeffrey Buller
Cathy Daugherty
Albert Steiner
Kathy Elifrits
Judith Sebesta
Roger Macfarlane
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VICE-PRESIDENTS FOR THE STATES AND PROVINCES

Alabama
Arizona
Arkansas
Colorado
Florida
Georgia
Hllinois
Indiana

Jowa

Kansas
Kentucky
Louisiana
Manitoba
Michigan
Minnesota
Mississippi
Missouri
Nebraska
New Mexico
North Carolina
North Dakota
Ohio
Oklahoma
Ontario
Saskatchewan
South Carolina
South Dakota
Tennessee
Texas

Utah
Virginia
West Virginia
Wisconsin
Wyoming

Sarah Whiteside
Jon Solomon
Daniel Levine
Barbara Hill
Wilma Hary
Elizabeth Frank
John Makowski
Bernard Barcio
Helena Dettmer
Virginia Kehoc
Michael Harstad

Mary Moffitt Aycock

Rory Egan
Mary Yelda
Anne Groton
Patsy Ricks
Kathy Elifrits
Rita Ryan
Diana Robin
Sarah Wright
Neil Souther
John Breuker
Jack Catlin
Ross Kilpatrick

Annabel Robinson
Catherine Castner

Brent Froberg
Susan Martin

Jennifer Tolbert Roberts

Roger Macfarlane

Princess Dillard
Charles Lloyd
Art Robson
Philip Holt

**IMPORTANT REMINDER**

Remember to renew your memberships and Classical Journal
subscriptions for the 1992-1993 (Vol. 88) year, as soon

as possible....it saves us money to use
on scholarships and awards!

(A membership renewal form is on the opposite page)

THANK YOU!
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Publishers of the Classical Journal in cooperation with Affiliated Associations

MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL FORM
For the Academic Year 1992-93

Name Name
(for joint spouse membership)
Home Address: Business Address:
Home Telephone ' Business Telephone
Please indicate to which address you prefer your CAMWS and Classical Journal mail sent.
Please indicate level of instruction: Elem. H.S. Col. / Univ.

CAMWS MEMBERSHIP PACKAGES

Each of the following packages includes
one annual subscription to volume 88 of the Classical Journal and to the CAMWS Newslerter

1. Regular Membership $ 30
2. Sustaining Membership (inciudes 2 $5 donation 10 scholarship programs) $35
3. Joint Spouse Membership $35
4. Life Membership $ 300
5. Joint Spouse Life Membership $ 400
6. Student Membership $10
7. Retired Membership $10
DUAL MEMBERSHIP CAMWS / ACL
In addition to four issues of the Classical Journal, each of the
following packages includes one annual subscription to the Classical Outlook.
8. Regular CAMWS/ACL Membership $55
9. Joint Spouse CAMWS/ACL Membership $70
10. ACL Membership for CAMWS Life Members $25
ALSO AVAILABLE (WITH ONE OF THE ABOVE)
A. The Classical World $20
B. New England Classical Newsletter & Journal $15
C. Classical Bulletin $22
D. Classical Philology $26
E. Syllecta Classica $17
F. Classical and Modern Literature $16
G. Helios $15
H. Archaeological News $17
1. Ancient World $20
Contributions to the Sustaining Fund (for Scholarships) $

Total Enclosed $

All memberships, contributions, etc. are tax-deductible.
Please make your check payable to the Classical Journal in U.S. funds drawn on U.S. banks.

John F. Hall 118 KMB, Brigham Young University, Provo UT 84602  (801) 378-2074



**3FOR FURTHER INFORMATION®***

Karelisa Hartigan, President CAMWS, Dept. of Classics, 3-C Dauer Hall, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL
326611-2005. (904) 392-1519 and 2075 (UF).

John F. Hall, Secretary Treasurer, CAMWS, 118 KMB, Brigham Young University, Provo UT 84602 (801) 378-
2074.

Kenneth Kitchell, Editor, CAMWS Newsletter, Dept. of Foreign Languages, 222 Prescott, Baton Rouge, LA,
70803-5306. (504) 388-6616.

Martha Abbott, Chair, CAMWS Subcommittee on Education and Training Awards, 1427 35th St. NW, Washington,
DC 20007.

Kathryn Thomas, Chair, CAMWS Awards Subcommittee, Classics Department, Creighton University, 2500 Cali-
fornia St, Omaha, NE 68178.

Robert Ulery, Chair, Subcommittee on College Awards, Dept. of Classics, Wake Forest University, Box 7343,
Reynolda Station, Winston-Salem, NC 27109-7343
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